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Chapter 1
HERE







There´s nothing much to say about Bruno. What is there to be told
about Bruno anyway? Except that he is something different, just
like all the other people, too, who just live their lives the way
they are supposed to. Or why should a creature dwell on earth if
not to live, possibly to die? No, let´s not talk about dying,
otherwise one might not feel like living anymore, if one begins by
looking for a meaning of life that could plausibly explain why
there is so much life and death around on earth?



Bruno is in his late thirties, 5 feet 80, of medium weight, that
is: he has the slight tendency of a round belly and a flattened
bottom. Bruno is proud of not having to wear glasses like so many
of his age, instead, he´s beginning to cultivate an inferiority
complex due to his slowly vanishing hair. He doesn´t wear suits,
but neat trousers nonetheless and plain shirts with no tie and
ironed pants, but nobody sees that anyway.



So much for a rough description before going into detail.



Bruno has also the tendency of riding his mountain-bike in his
cycle shorts every now and then, and right now he is riding
homewards. He feels as happy as a man can whose civil service
career has ended. He´s proud of his bicycle in particular, it´s the
latest and best among all bicycles. It has 36 gears, forward and
backward shock absorbers, a comfortable saddle, an ultra light
weight frame (whatever ultra means, but ultra light weight anyway),
superb tyres with specially developed brakes.



So he´s on his way to the new housing estate where about 8 years
ago, he and his wife built a small, detached, self-contained house,
which however lacks a balcony, since Bruno is not a civil servant
of the executive class but only of the clerical class. If he was
merely the kind of civil servant a caretaker is, he would at best
have a terrace-house or rather a small flat in the city. But if he
was a civil servant or an employee whose career ended 5 years
before Brunos professional advancement, he could have afforded even
a semi-detached house with a garden and two rose bushes.



Bruno is riding past the most diverse houses, then rows and rows of
terraced houses appear, located only 300 yards away from his proud
home. He´s glad that he has achieved more than his father. It´s not
that Bruno, the solitary child, thinks bad of his father or even
looks down on him, no, he certainly doesn´t, even if he wanted, he
couldn´t, God or whoever bless him, since he has to be grateful to
his father for so many things after all, just like many a Christian
has to be grateful to God: 1. life, 2. genes and 3. inheritance and
a fat dowry for the marriage ten years ago and the Original Sin,
since his father was a soldier during the Third Reich, but no
ordinary soldier, but... no, it would be too much to take for
Bruno, if this was decribed in greater detail here; it would
certainly be different, had the War been won... Yes, all of this
Bruno inherited from his father, although he had been just an
ordinary blue-collar worker. And that´s enough for Bruno to be what
he is today: a faithful, wealthy voter for the party with the
capital C, where conservative is being written as large as
Christian. And this exactly is the reason for Bruno´s happiness, as
he has just been at the election party celebrating his party´s
victory together with partisans; well, maybe it´s not his party,
since he is just a small civil servant as is well-known, and not a
high civil servant, or an industrial magnate, or a bank chairman,
or a mafia chief, or even all in one.



He considers the Christian´s Party´s victory to be a rescue for his
occupational group in particular from all alternatives. For people
like Bruno are sure that the word alternative has no place in the
working place or in private life, since it will only disturb the
calm rhythm of everyday life, where every suggestion of change is
seen as an act of rebellion.



Bruno turns off for the entrance of his sweet home. There he parks
his bicycle. Across from him his neighbour waves in front of his
little terrace house with two rose bushes.



Before a conversation can come up, Bruno grabs the opportunity and
walks up to the main door and closes it behind him quickly. He
takes a deep breath. It´s not that Bruno has anything against his
neighbours, they are honest and diligent citizens. Besides, he has
as little against his neighbours as against lawyers and judges.



But still, one thing cannot be seperated from the other.



Red Sonja welcomes Bruno brushing against his feet as always. Red
Sonja is the Holbeins´ cat, that is Bruno´s wife and son´s. Red
Sonja isn´t just some cat, no, she is a thoroughbred Persian cat
with a family tree and awarded ancestors.



Bruno cannot recall how many times he has stumbled over the
snow-white cat with black paws because of her permanent brushing
against his feet purring. Maybe it is the case of a purely domestic
cat that has never caught a glimpse of freedom having its own
special kind of revenge. For even a cat needs gratification.



In the living room, the TV is running.



„Hello, darling, you´re just in time for the Elephant´s Round!“,
his wife Margot welcomes him.



„Dad, will you say goodnight to me?“, a voice shouts down from the
nursery through the staircase.



„Is the Elephant´s Round already running?“



„No, you still have two minutes.“



When Margot has finished the words „minutes“, Bruno is already
standing at Sebastian´s bedside. He is 6 years old and is a child
like every other, or maybe, almost like every other child. For he
has an IQ of 111,11 and is being promoted in every way possible.
So, in spite of his biting fingernails and his occasional need for
uppers or downers and his full schedule, he is as advanced as a
second form pupil for somebody who is just entering school, and
there´s one thing the parents are sure of, Sebastian won´t end up
as a blue-collar worker one day.



Bruno says goodnight to the boy, kisses his forehead hastily, then
puts out the light and closes the bedroom door.



„Dad, leave the door open a bit, it´s so dark!“



Dad obeys.



Bruno is sitting on his TV couch, just in time for the Elephant´s
Round: the party leaders´ post-election discussion programme. After
30 minutes of accusations, self -praise, acknowledgements to the
voters and assistants and political statements on the level of
political election campaign leaflets and top candidate bills of the
parties represented in Parliament, the broadcast is over and the TV
chanel continues its programme.
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